
UNITED STATES BANKRUPTCY COURT 
EASTERN DISTRICT OF CALIFORNIA 

  
Honorable Fredrick E. Clement 
Fresno Federal Courthouse 

2500 Tulare Street, 5th Floor 
Courtroom 11, Department A 

Fresno, California 
 
 

 
PRE-HEARING DISPOSITIONS  
 
DAY:  WEDNESDAY 
DATE: FEBRUARY 27, 2019 
CALENDAR: 9:00 A.M. CHAPTER 7 CASES 
 

Each matter on this calendar will have one of three possible 
designations:  No Ruling, Tentative Ruling, or Final Ruling.  These 
instructions apply to those designations. 

No Ruling:  All parties will need to appear at the hearing unless 
otherwise ordered. 

Tentative Ruling: If a matter has been designated as a tentative 
ruling it will be called. The court may continue the hearing on the 
matter, set a briefing schedule or enter other orders appropriate 
for efficient and proper resolution of the matter.  The original 
moving or objecting party shall give notice of the continued hearing 
date and the deadlines. The minutes of the hearing will be the 
court’s findings and conclusions.  

Final Ruling: Unless otherwise ordered, there will be no hearing on 
these matters.  The final disposition of the matter is set forth in 
the ruling and it will appear in the minutes.  The final ruling may 
or may not finally adjudicate the matter.  If it is finally 
adjudicated, the minutes constitute the court’s findings and 
conclusions.     

Orders: Unless the court specifies in the tentative or final ruling 
that it will issue an order, the prevailing party shall lodge an 
order within 14 days of the final hearing on the matter. 



1. 14-12905-A-7   IN RE: MARIE ABD-ELAAL 
   DJH-2 
 
   MOTION TO AVOID LIEN OF CAPITAL ONE BANK (USA) NA 
   1-31-2019  [48] 
 
   MARIE ABD-ELAAL/MV 
   D. HARELIK 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Avoid Lien that Impairs Exemption 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(2); no written opposition required 
Disposition: Denied without prejudice 
 
Judicial Lien Avoided: $11,854.69 
All Other Liens: $253,045 
Exemption: $1.00 
Value of Property: $244,000 
 
Section 522(f) of the Bankruptcy Code authorizes the court to avoid 
a lien “on an interest of the debtor in property to the extent that 
such lien impairs an exemption to which the debtor would have been 
entitled.”  11 U.S.C. § 522(f)(1).  There are four elements to 
avoidance of a lien that impairs an exemption: (1) there must be an 
exemption to which the debtor would have been entitled; (2) the 
property must be listed on the schedules and claimed as exempt; (3) 
the lien must impair the exemption claimed; and (4) the lien must be 
a judicial lien or nonpossessory, nonpurchase-money security 
interest in property described in § 522(f)(1)(B).  Goswami v. MTC 
Distrib. (In re Goswami), 304 B.R. 386, 390-91 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 
2003).  Impairment is statutorily defined: a lien impairs an 
exemption “to the extent that the sum of - (i) the lien; (ii) all 
other liens on the property; and (iii) the amount of the exemption 
that the debtor could claim if there were no liens on the property; 
exceeds the value that the debtor’s interest in the property would 
have in the absence of any liens.”  11 U.S.C. § 522(f)(2)(A). 
 
The motion will be denied because the debtor amended her Schedule C 
on January 31, 2019, to add an exemption in the subject property, 
but she did not serve the Amended Schedule C on any of the creditors 
and the trustee, informing them of the added exemption.  ECF No. 36.  
Parties in interest have 30 days from an exemption amendment to 
object to any added or altered exemptions.  See Fed. R. Bankr. P. 
4003(b)(1).  Because the debtor has not afforded parties in interest 
such an opportunity, the motion will be denied. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/ECFCaseQuery.aspx?caseNum=14-12905
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=550194&rpt=Docket&dcn=DJH-2
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=550194&rpt=SecDocket&docno=48


2. 14-12905-A-7   IN RE: MARIE ABD-ELAAL 
   DJH-3 
 
   MOTION TO AVOID LIEN OF AMERICAN EXPRESS CENTURION BANK 
   1-31-2019  [41] 
 
   MARIE ABD-ELAAL/MV 
   D. HARELIK 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Avoid Lien that Impairs Exemption 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(2); no written opposition required 
Disposition: Denied without prejudice 
 
Judicial Lien Avoided: $2,122.31 
All Other Liens: $253,045 
Exemption: $1.00 
Value of Property: $244,000 
 
Section 522(f) of the Bankruptcy Code authorizes the court to avoid 
a lien “on an interest of the debtor in property to the extent that 
such lien impairs an exemption to which the debtor would have been 
entitled.”  11 U.S.C. § 522(f)(1).  There are four elements to 
avoidance of a lien that impairs an exemption: (1) there must be an 
exemption to which the debtor would have been entitled; (2) the 
property must be listed on the schedules and claimed as exempt; (3) 
the lien must impair the exemption claimed; and (4) the lien must be 
a judicial lien or nonpossessory, nonpurchase-money security 
interest in property described in § 522(f)(1)(B).  Goswami v. MTC 
Distrib. (In re Goswami), 304 B.R. 386, 390-91 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 
2003).  Impairment is statutorily defined: a lien impairs an 
exemption “to the extent that the sum of - (i) the lien; (ii) all 
other liens on the property; and (iii) the amount of the exemption 
that the debtor could claim if there were no liens on the property; 
exceeds the value that the debtor’s interest in the property would 
have in the absence of any liens.”  11 U.S.C. § 522(f)(2)(A). 
 
The motion will be denied because the debtor amended her Schedule C 
on January 31, 2019, to add an exemption in the subject property, 
but she did not serve the Amended Schedule C on any of the creditors 
and the trustee, informing them of the added exemption.  ECF No. 36.  
Parties in interest have 30 days from an exemption amendment to 
object to any added or altered exemptions.  See Fed. R. Bankr. P. 
4003(b)(1).  Because the debtor has not afforded parties in interest 
such an opportunity, the motion will be denied. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/ECFCaseQuery.aspx?caseNum=14-12905
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=550194&rpt=Docket&dcn=DJH-3
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=550194&rpt=SecDocket&docno=41


3. 18-14207-A-7   IN RE: ELMER/KATHLEEN FALK 
   JES-1 
 
   MOTION TO EXTEND DEADLINE TO FILE A COMPLAINT OBJECTING TO 
   DISCHARGEABILITY OF A DEBT, MOTION TO EXTEND DEADLINE TO 
   FILE A COMPLAINT OBJECTING TO DISCHARGE OF THE DEBTOR 
   1-14-2019  [32] 
 
   JAMES SALVEN/MV 
   JERRY LOWE 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Extend Trustee’s Deadline for Objecting to Discharge under § 
727(a) 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Prepared by moving party 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before 
the hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been 
filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  The court 
considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  
TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917–18 (9th Cir. 
1987). 
 
A party in interest may bring a motion for an extension of the 
deadline for objecting to discharge under § 727, but the motion must 
be filed before the original time to object to discharge has 
expired.  Fed. R. Bankr. P. 4004(b).  The deadline may be extended 
for “cause.”  Id.   
 
Based on the motion and supporting papers, the court finds that 
cause exists to extend the trustee’s deadline for objecting to 
discharge under § 727(a).   This deadline to object to discharge 
will be extended from January 14, 2019 through and including April 
30, 2019.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/ECFCaseQuery.aspx?caseNum=18-14207
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=620310&rpt=Docket&dcn=JES-1
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=620310&rpt=SecDocket&docno=32


4. 18-12113-A-7   IN RE: ADOLFO/PATRICIA SOLIS 
   TGM-5 
 
   MOTION FOR COMPENSATION FOR TRUDI G. MANFREDO, TRUSTEES 
   ATTORNEY(S) 
   1-30-2019  [71] 
 
   MARIO LANGONE 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Application: Allowance of First and Final Compensation and Expense 
Reimbursement 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Approved 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this application was required not less than 14 days 
before the hearing on the application.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None 
has been filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  
The court considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as 
true.  TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th 
Cir. 1987). 
 
COMPENSATION AND EXPENSES 
 
In this Chapter 7 case, Trudi Manfredo, attorney for the trustee, 
has applied for an allowance of final compensation and reimbursement 
of expenses.  The applicant requests that the court allow 
compensation in the amount of $8,805 and reimbursement of expenses 
in the amount of $314.77. 
 
Section 330(a) of the Bankruptcy Code authorizes “reasonable 
compensation for actual, necessary services” rendered by a trustee, 
examiner or professional person employed under § 327 or § 1103 and 
“reimbursement for actual, necessary expenses.”  11 U.S.C. § 
330(a)(1).  Reasonable compensation is determined by considering all 
relevant factors.  See id. § 330(a)(3).   
 
The court finds that the compensation and expenses sought are 
reasonable, and the court will approve the application on a final 
basis.   
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
Trudi Manfredo’s application for allowance of final compensation and 
reimbursement of expenses has been presented to the court.  Having 
entered the default of respondent for failure to appear, timely 

http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/ECFCaseQuery.aspx?caseNum=18-12113
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=614406&rpt=Docket&dcn=TGM-5
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=614406&rpt=SecDocket&docno=71


oppose, or otherwise defend in the matter, and having considered the 
well-pleaded facts of the application, 
 
IT IS ORDERED that the application is approved on a final basis.  
The court allows final compensation in the amount of $8,805 and 
reimbursement of expenses in the amount of $314.77. 
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that the trustee is authorized without further 
order of this court to pay from the estate the aggregate amount 
allowed by this order in accordance with the Bankruptcy Code and the 
distribution priorities of § 726. 
 
 
 
5. 18-14920-A-7   IN RE: SOUTH LAKES DAIRY FARM, A CALIFORNIA 
   GENERAL PARTNERSHIP 
   FW-2 
 
   MOTION FOR ORDER REQUIRING GENERAL PARTNERS OF DEBTOR TO 
   FILE STATEMENT OF PERSONAL ASSETS AND LIABILITIES 
   1-30-2019  [49] 
 
   JAMES SALVEN/MV 
   JACOB EATON 
   RESPONSIVE PLEADING 
 
No Ruling 
 
 
 
6. 18-14920-A-7   IN RE: SOUTH LAKES DAIRY FARM, A CALIFORNIA 
   GENERAL PARTNERSHIP 
   RAC-1 
 
   MOTION TO EMPLOY RONALD A. CLIFFORD AS ATTORNEY(S) 
   2-11-2019  [70] 
 
   DAVID SOUSA/MV 
   JACOB EATON 
   RONALD CLIFFORD/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
No Ruling 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/ECFCaseQuery.aspx?caseNum=18-14920
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=622376&rpt=Docket&dcn=FW-2
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=622376&rpt=SecDocket&docno=49
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/ECFCaseQuery.aspx?caseNum=18-14920
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=622376&rpt=Docket&dcn=RAC-1
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=622376&rpt=SecDocket&docno=70


7. 17-11824-A-7   IN RE: HORISONS UNLIMITED 
   RTW-3 
 
   MOTION FOR COMPENSATION FOR RATZLAFF, TAMBERI & WONG, 
   ACCOUNTANT(S) 
   1-25-2019  [977] 
 
   RATZLAFF, TAMBERI & WONG/MV 
   CECILY DUMAS 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Application: Allowance of Second Interim Compensation and Expense 
Reimbursement 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Approved 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this application was required not less than 14 days 
before the hearing on the application.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None 
has been filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  
The court considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as 
true.  TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th 
Cir. 1987). 
 
COMPENSATION AND EXPENSES 
 
In this Chapter 7 case, Ratzlaff Tamberi & Wong, accountant for the 
trustee, has applied for an allowance of interim compensation and 
reimbursement of expenses.  The applicant requests that the court 
allow compensation in the amount of $34,920.50 and reimbursement of 
expenses in the amount of $162.62. 
 
Section 330(a) of the Bankruptcy Code authorizes “reasonable 
compensation for actual, necessary services” rendered by a trustee, 
examiner or professional person employed under § 327 or § 1103 and 
“reimbursement for actual, necessary expenses.”  11 U.S.C. § 
330(a)(1).  Reasonable compensation is determined by considering all 
relevant factors.  See id. § 330(a)(3). 
 
The court finds that the compensation and expenses sought are 
reasonable, and the court will approve the application on an interim 
basis as to the amounts requested.  Such amounts shall be perfected, 
and may be adjusted, by a final application for compensation and 
expenses, which shall be filed prior to case closure. 
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 

http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/ECFCaseQuery.aspx?caseNum=17-11824
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=599130&rpt=Docket&dcn=RTW-3
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=599130&rpt=SecDocket&docno=977


Ratzlaff Tamberi & Wong’s application for allowance of interim 
compensation and reimbursement of expenses has been presented to the 
court.  Having entered the default of respondent for failure to 
appear, timely oppose, or otherwise defend in the matter, and having 
considered the well-pleaded facts of the application, 
 
IT IS ORDERED that the application is approved on an interim basis.  
The court allows interim compensation in the amount of $34,920.50 
and reimbursement of expenses in the amount of $162.62.  The fees 
and costs are allowed pursuant to 11 U.S.C. § 331 as interim fees 
and costs, subject to final review and allowance pursuant to 11 
U.S.C. § 330.  Such allowed amounts shall be perfected, and may be 
adjusted, by a final application for allowance of compensation and 
reimbursement of expenses, which shall be filed prior to case 
closure. 
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that the trustee is authorized without further 
order of this court to pay from the estate the aggregate amount 
allowed by this order in accordance with the Bankruptcy Code and the 
distribution priorities of § 726. 
 
 
 
8. 17-11824-A-7   IN RE: HORISONS UNLIMITED 
   SFR-4 
 
   MOTION FOR COMPENSATION FOR SHARLENE F. ROBERTS-CAUDLE, 
   TRUSTEES ATTORNEY(S) 
   2-6-2019  [999] 
 
   CECILY DUMAS 
 
Tentative Ruling 
 
Application: Allowance of Second Interim Compensation and Expense 
Reimbursement 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(2); no written opposition required 
Disposition: Approved 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  The default 
of the responding party is entered.  The court considers the record, 
accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. 
Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 1987). 
 
COMPENSATION AND EXPENSES 
 
In this Chapter 7 case, Sharlene F. Roberts-Caudle, special counsel 
for the trustee, has applied for an allowance of a second interim 
compensation and reimbursement of expenses.  The application 
requests that the court allow compensation in the amount of 
$10,567.50 and reimbursement of expenses in the amount of $1,347.75. 
 
Section 330(a) of the Bankruptcy Code authorizes “reasonable 
compensation for actual, necessary services” rendered by a trustee, 

http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/ECFCaseQuery.aspx?caseNum=17-11824
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=599130&rpt=Docket&dcn=SFR-4
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=599130&rpt=SecDocket&docno=999


examiner or professional person employed under § 327 or § 1103 and 
“reimbursement for actual, necessary expenses.”  11 U.S.C. § 
330(a)(1).  Reasonable compensation is determined by considering all 
relevant factors.  See id. § 330(a)(3).   
 
The court finds that the compensation and expenses sought are 
reasonable, and the court will approve the application on an interim 
basis as to the amounts requested.  Such amounts shall be perfected, 
and may be adjusted, by a final application for compensation and 
expenses, which shall be filed prior to case closure.   
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
Sharlene F. Roberts-Caudle’s application for allowance of interim 
compensation and reimbursement of expenses has been presented to the 
court.  Having entered the default of respondent for failure to 
appear, timely oppose, or otherwise defend in the matter, and having 
considered the well-pleaded facts of the application,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the application is approved.  The court allows 
interim compensation in the amount of $10,567.50 and reimbursement 
of expenses in the amount of $1,347.75.  The fees and costs are 
allowed pursuant to 11 U.S.C. § 331 as interim fees and costs, 
subject to final review and allowance pursuant to 11 U.S.C. § 330.  
Such allowed amounts shall be perfected, and may be adjusted, by a 
final application for allowance of compensation and reimbursement of 
expenses, which shall be filed prior to case closure.   
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that the trustee is authorized without further 
order of this court to pay from the estate the aggregate amount 
allowed by this order in accordance with the Bankruptcy Code and the 
distribution priorities of § 726. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



9. 18-15028-A-7   IN RE: SATPAL SINGH 
   JWC-1 
 
   MOTION FOR RELIEF FROM AUTOMATIC STAY 
   2-6-2019  [14] 
 
   BMO HARRIS BANK N.A./MV 
   HAGOP BEDOYAN 
   JENNIFER CRASTZ/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Tentative Ruling 
 
Motion: Stay Relief 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(2); no written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Subject: three semi trucks (2016 Kenworth T680) 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  The default 
of the responding party is entered.  The court considers the record, 
accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. 
Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 1987). 
 
STAY RELIEF 
 
Subsection (d)(1) of § 362 of Title 11 provides for relief from stay 
for “cause, including the lack of adequate protection of an interest 
in property of such party.”  11 U.S.C. § 362(d)(1).  Adequate 
protection may consist of a lump sum cash payment or periodic cash 
payments to the entity entitled to adequate protection “to the 
extent that the stay . . . results in a decrease in the value of 
such entity’s interest in property.”  11 U.S.C. § 361(1).   
 
“[U]nder section 362(d)(1), the stay must be terminated for ‘cause.’ 
Lack of adequate protection is but one example of “cause” for relief 
from stay.” In re Ellis, 60 B.R. 432, 435 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 1985).  
The panel in the Ellis case rejected the argument that under 
§ 362(d)(1) “the stay can only be terminated if [the movant-
creditors] show a lack of adequate protection.”  Id.   
 
Pre-petition, the movant obtained a judgment for $921,004.32 against 
the debtor and a co-borrower on the loans financing the purchase of 
the three semi truck vehicles.  The basis for the judgment was that 
the debtor breached the agreement with the movant to repay the loans 
secured by the vehicles.  $770,432.72 of the judgment is 
attributable to debtor.  The movant holds title to the vehicles.  
None of the vehicles are insured, according to the debtor.  The 
debtor has no possession of the vehicles.  The vehicles appear to be 
in the possession of the co-borrower.  The court also notes that the 
trustee filed a report of no distribution on January 22, 2019, 
indicating that he is not interested in administering the vehicles.  
The foregoing constitutes cause for stay relief.   
 

http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/ECFCaseQuery.aspx?caseNum=18-15028
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=622670&rpt=Docket&dcn=JWC-1
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=622670&rpt=SecDocket&docno=14


The court does not address grounds for relief under § 362(d)(2) as 
relief is warranted under § 362(d)(1).  The motion will be granted, 
and the 14-day stay of Federal Rule of Bankruptcy Procedure 
4001(a)(3) will be waived.  No other relief will be awarded. 
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
BMO Harris Bank, N.A.’s motion for relief from the automatic stay 
has been presented to the court.  Having entered the default of 
respondent for failure to appear, timely oppose, or otherwise defend 
in the matter, and having considered the well-pleaded facts of the 
motion,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted.  The automatic stay is 
vacated with respect to the property described in the motion, 
commonly known as three semi truck vehicles (2016 Kenworth T680), as 
to all parties in interest.  The 14-day stay of the order under 
Federal Rule of Bankruptcy Procedure 4001(a)(3) is waived.  Any 
party with standing may pursue its rights against the property 
pursuant to applicable non-bankruptcy law.  
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that no other relief is awarded.  To the 
extent that the motion includes any request for attorney’s fees or 
other costs for bringing this motion, the request is denied. 
 
 
 
10. 18-14849-A-7   IN RE: ROBERT HUMPHREY 
    JES-1 
 
    OPPOSITION RE: TRUSTEE'S MOTION TO DISMISS FOR FAILURE TO 
    APPEAR AT SEC. 341(A) MEETING OF CREDITORS 
    1-15-2019  [16] 
 
Tentative Ruling 
 
Motion: Dismiss Case and Extend Trustee’s Deadlines 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required or case 
dismissed without hearing 
Disposition: Conditionally denied in part, granted in part 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
DISMISSAL  
 
Chapter 7 debtors shall attend the § 341(a) meeting of creditors.  
11 U.S.C. § 343.  A continuing failure to attend this meeting may be 
cause for dismissal of the case.  See 11 U.S.C. §§ 105(a), 343, 
707(a); In re Witkowski, 523 B.R. 300, 307 n.8 (B.A.P. 1st Cir. 
2014) (“Some courts have ruled that the failure to attend the § 341 
meeting of creditors constitutes ‘cause’ for dismissal.”). 

http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/ECFCaseQuery.aspx?caseNum=18-14849
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=622159&rpt=Docket&dcn=JES-1
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=622159&rpt=SecDocket&docno=16


 
In this case, the debtor has failed to appear at a scheduled initial 
meeting of creditors required by 11 U.S.C. § 341.  Because the 
debtor’s failure to attend this meeting has occurred once, the court 
will not dismiss the case on condition that the debtor attend the 
next creditors’ meeting.  But if the debtor does not appear at the 
continued meeting of creditors, the case will be dismissed on 
trustee’s declaration without further notice or hearing. 
 
EXTENSION OF DEADLINES 
 
The court will grant the motion in part to the extent it asks for an 
extension of deadlines.  The court extends the following deadlines 
to 60 days after the next continued date of the creditors’ meeting: 
(1) the trustee and all creditors’ deadline to object to discharge 
under § 727, see Fed. R. Bankr. P. 4004(a); and (2) the trustee and 
all creditors’ deadline to bring a motion to dismiss under § 707(b) 
or (c) for abuse, other than presumed abuse, see Fed. R. Bankr. P. 
1017(e).  These deadlines are no longer set at 60 days after the 
first creditors’ meeting. 
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court will issue a minute order that conforms substantially to 
the following form: 
 
Findings of Fact and Conclusions of Law are stated in the Civil 
Minutes of the hearing.  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the Motion to Dismiss is denied on the condition 
that the debtor attend the next continued § 341(a) meeting of 
creditors scheduled for March 1, 2019 at 9:00 a.m.  But if the 
debtor does not appear at this continued meeting, the case will be 
dismissed on trustee’s declaration without further notice or 
hearing. 
 
IT IS ALSO ORDERED that following deadlines shall be extended to 60 
days after the next continued date of the creditors’ meeting: (1) 
the trustee and all creditors’ deadline to object to discharge under 
§ 727, see Fed. R. Bankr. P. 4004(a); and (2) the trustee and all 
creditors’ deadline to bring a motion to dismiss under § 707(b) or 
(c) for abuse, other than presumed abuse, see Fed. R. Bankr. P. 
1017(e). 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



11. 18-14660-A-7   IN RE: MONICA OROZCO 
    JES-1 
 
    OPPOSITION RE: TRUSTEE'S MOTION TO DISMISS FOR FAILURE TO 
    APPEAR AT SEC. 341(A) MEETING OF CREDITORS 
    1-2-2019  [13] 
 
Tentative Ruling 
 
Motion: Dismiss Case and Extend Trustee’s Deadlines 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required or case 
dismissed without hearing 
Disposition: Conditionally denied in part, granted in part 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
DISMISSAL  
 
Chapter 7 debtors shall attend the § 341(a) meeting of creditors.  
11 U.S.C. § 343.  A continuing failure to attend this meeting may be 
cause for dismissal of the case.  See 11 U.S.C. §§ 105(a), 343, 
707(a); In re Witkowski, 523 B.R. 300, 307 n.8 (B.A.P. 1st Cir. 
2014) (“Some courts have ruled that the failure to attend the § 341 
meeting of creditors constitutes ‘cause’ for dismissal.”). 
 
In this case, the debtor has failed to appear at a scheduled meeting 
of creditors required by 11 U.S.C. § 341.  Because the debtor’s 
failure to attend this meeting has occurred once, the court will not 
dismiss the case on condition that the debtor attend the next 
creditors’ meeting.  But if the debtor does not appear at the 
continued meeting of creditors, the case will be dismissed on 
trustee’s declaration without further notice or hearing. 
 
EXTENSION OF DEADLINES 
  
The court will grant the motion in part to the extent it asks for an 
extension of deadlines.  The court extends the following deadlines 
to 60 days after the next continued date of the creditors’ meeting: 
(1) the trustee and all creditors’ deadline to object to discharge 
under § 727, see Fed. R. Bankr. P. 4004(a); and (2) the trustee and 
all creditors’ deadline to bring a motion to dismiss under § 707(b) 
or (c) for abuse, other than presumed abuse, see Fed. R. Bankr. P. 
1017(e).  These deadlines are no longer set at 60 days after the 
first creditors’ meeting. 
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court will issue a minute order that conforms substantially to 
the following form: 
 
Findings of Fact and Conclusions of Law are stated in the Civil 
Minutes of the hearing.  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the Motion to Dismiss is denied on the condition 
that the debtor attend the next continued § 341(a) meeting of 
creditors scheduled for March 1, 2019 at 9:00 a.m.  But if the 
debtor does not appear at this continued meeting, the case will be 
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dismissed on trustee’s declaration without further notice or 
hearing. 
 
IT IS ALSO ORDERED that following deadlines shall be extended to 60 
days after the next continued date of the creditors’ meeting: (1) 
the trustee and all creditors’ deadline to object to discharge under 
§ 727, see Fed. R. Bankr. P. 4004(a); and (2) the trustee and all 
creditors’ deadline to bring a motion to dismiss under § 707(b) or 
(c) for abuse, other than presumed abuse, see Fed. R. Bankr. P. 
1017(e).   
 
 
 
12. 18-11862-A-7   IN RE: DONALD/KIMBERLY DONOVAN 
    JES-2 
 
    MOTION TO SELL 
    1-23-2019  [36] 
 
    JAMES SALVEN/MV 
    MARIO LANGONE 
 
Tentative Ruling 
 
Motion: Sell Property 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Prepared by moving party 
 
Property: Photography equipment and Smith & Wesson 40mm gun 
Buyer: Debtors 
Sale Price: $2,950 for photography equipment and $500 for gun 
Sale Type: Private sale subject to overbid opportunity 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before 
the hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been 
filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  The court 
considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  
TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 
1987). 
 
Section 363(b)(1) of Title 11 authorizes sales of property of the 
estate “other than in the ordinary course of business.”  11 U.S.C. § 
363(b)(1); see also In re Lionel Corp., 722 F.2d 1063, 1071 (2d Cir. 
1983) (requiring business justification).  The moving party is the 
Chapter 7 trustee and liquidation of property of the estate is a 
proper purpose.  See 11 U.S.C. § 704(a)(1).  As a result, the court 
will grant the motion. 
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13. 18-12871-A-7   IN RE: RAFAEL CASTRO 
    PFT-1 
 
    MOTION TO COMPROMISE CONTROVERSY/APPROVE SETTLEMENT 
    AGREEMENT WITH RAFAEL G. CASTRO 
    1-17-2019  [24] 
 
    PETER FEAR/MV 
    SUSAN HEMB 
    PETER FEAR/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Approve Compromise of Controversy 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before 
the hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been 
filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  The court 
considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  
TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917–18 (9th Cir. 
1987). 
 
APPROVAL OF COMPROMISE 
 
In determining whether to approve a compromise under Federal Rule of 
Bankruptcy Procedure 9019, the court determines whether the 
compromise was negotiated in good faith and whether the party 
proposing the compromise reasonably believes that the compromise is 
the best that can be negotiated under the facts.  In re A & C 
Props., 784 F.2d 1377, 1381 (9th Cir. 1982).  More than mere good 
faith negotiation of a compromise is required.  The court must also 
find that the compromise is fair and equitable.  Id.  “Fair and 
equitable” involves a consideration of four factors: (i) the 
probability of success in the litigation; (ii) the difficulties to 
be encountered in collection; (iii) the complexity of the 
litigation, and expense, delay and inconvenience necessarily 
attendant to litigation; and (iv) the paramount interest of 
creditors and a proper deference to the creditors’ expressed wishes, 
if any.  Id.  The party proposing the compromise bears the burden of 
persuading the court that the compromise is fair and equitable and 
should be approved.  Id. 
 
The parties request approval of a compromise. A settlement agreement 
reflecting the parties’ compromise has not been attached to the 
motion as an exhibit.  The material terms and conditions of the 
compromise include: the debtor shall pay $8,000 to the estate in 
full satisfaction of the trustee’s claim against $16,000 the debtor 
requested as a loan pre-petition from his 401(k) account; the 
trustee asserted that the funds are not protected by the exemption 
of the 401(k) account due to their withdrawal from the account. 
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Based on the motion and supporting papers, the court finds that the 
compromise presented for the court’s approval is fair and equitable 
considering the relevant A & C Properties factors.  The compromise 
or settlement will be approved.  
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
The trustee’s motion to approve a compromise has been presented to 
the court.  Having entered the default of respondent for failure to 
appear, timely oppose, or otherwise defend in the matter, and having 
considered the well-pleaded facts of the motion,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted.  The court approves the 
parties’ compromise, which settles a dispute about the debtor’s 
$16,000 loan from his 401(k).  The material terms and conditions of 
the compromise include: the debtor shall pay $8,000 to the estate in 
full satisfaction of the trustee’s claim against $16,000 the debtor 
requested as a loan pre-petition from his 401(k) account. 
 
 
 
14. 18-13475-A-7   IN RE: ALEJANDRO GUITERREZ 
    FEC-1 
 
    ORDER TO SHOW CAUSE REGARDING DISGORGEMENT OF FEES 
    1-24-2019  [19] 
 
    THOMAS GILLIS 
    RESPONSIVE PLEADING 
 
Final Ruling 
 
This order to show cause having been discharged pursuant to Order, 
ECF #27, this matter is dropped from calendar. 
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15. 18-13190-A-7   IN RE: JAMES/JUDITH WILSON 
    PFT-2 
 
    MOTION TO COMPROMISE CONTROVERSY/APPROVE SETTLEMENT 
    AGREEMENT WITH JAMES V. WILSON AND JUDITH J. WILSON 
    1-16-2019  [42] 
 
    PETER FEAR/MV 
    SUSAN HEMB 
    PETER FEAR/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Approve Compromise of Controversy 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before 
the hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been 
filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  The court 
considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  
TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917–18 (9th Cir. 
1987). 
 
APPROVAL OF COMPROMISE 
 
In determining whether to approve a compromise under Federal Rule of 
Bankruptcy Procedure 9019, the court determines whether the 
compromise was negotiated in good faith and whether the party 
proposing the compromise reasonably believes that the compromise is 
the best that can be negotiated under the facts.  In re A & C 
Props., 784 F.2d 1377, 1381 (9th Cir. 1982).  More than mere good 
faith negotiation of a compromise is required.  The court must also 
find that the compromise is fair and equitable.  Id.  “Fair and 
equitable” involves a consideration of four factors: (i) the 
probability of success in the litigation; (ii) the difficulties to 
be encountered in collection; (iii) the complexity of the 
litigation, and expense, delay and inconvenience necessarily 
attendant to litigation; and (iv) the paramount interest of 
creditors and a proper deference to the creditors’ expressed wishes, 
if any.  Id.  The party proposing the compromise bears the burden of 
persuading the court that the compromise is fair and equitable and 
should be approved.  Id. 
 
The parties request approval of a compromise. A settlement agreement 
reflecting the parties’ compromise has not been attached to the 
motion as an exhibit.  The material terms and conditions of the 
compromise include: the debtor shall pay $10,000 to the estate in 
full satisfaction of the trustee’s claim against the non-exempt 25% 
of the proceeds from an annuity paying $6,552 to the debtors 
annually, for “as long as either [d]ebtor live[s]” (ECF No. 44 at 
1); the remaining 75% of the annuity has been exempt. 
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Based on the motion and supporting papers, the court finds that the 
compromise presented for the court’s approval is fair and equitable 
considering the relevant A & C Properties factors.  The compromise 
or settlement will be approved.  
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
The trustee’s motion to approve a compromise has been presented to 
the court.  Having entered the default of respondent for failure to 
appear, timely oppose, or otherwise defend in the matter, and having 
considered the well-pleaded facts of the motion,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted.  The court approves the 
parties’ compromise, which settles a dispute about the debtors’ non-
exempt 25% in proceeds from an annuity paying $6,552 to the debtors 
annually.  The material terms and conditions of the compromise 
include: the debtor shall pay $10,000 to the estate in full 
satisfaction of the trustee’s claim in 25% of the proceeds from an 
annuity paying $6,552 to the debtors annually, for as long as either 
debtor lives. 
 
 
 
16. 18-14790-A-7   IN RE: CENTRAL VALLEY FARM GARDEN AND RANCH 
    SUPPLIES 
    JES-1 
 
    MOTION TO EMPLOY BAIRD AUCTIONS & APPRAISALS AS AUCTIONEER, 
    AUTHORIZING SALE OF PROPERTY AT PUBLIC AUCTION AND 
    AUTHORIZING PAYMENT OF AUCTIONEER FEES AND EXPENSES 
    1-16-2019  [11] 
 
    JAMES SALVEN/MV 
    MARK ZIMMERMAN 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Sell Property and Employ and Compensate Auctioneer 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Prepared by moving party 
 
Property: Nursery/farm business inventory, supplies, and equipment 
Sale Type: Public auction 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55(c), incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before 
the hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been 
filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  The court 
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considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  
TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 
1987).   
 
SECTION 363(b) SALE 
 
Section 363(b)(1) of Title 11 authorizes sales of property of the 
estate “other than in the ordinary course of business.”  11 U.S.C. § 
363(b)(1); see also In re Lionel Corp., 722 F.2d 1063, 1071 (2d Cir. 
1983) (requiring business justification).  The moving party is the 
Chapter 7 trustee and liquidation of property of the estate is a 
proper purpose.  See 11 U.S.C. § 704(a)(1).  As a result, the court 
will grant the motion. 
 
SECTION 328(a) EMPLOYMENT AND COMPENSATION 
 
The Chapter 7 trustee may employ an auctioneer that does not hold or 
represent an interest adverse to the estate and that is 
disinterested.  11 U.S.C. §§ 101(14), 327(a).  The auctioneer 
satisfies the requirements of § 327(a), and the court will approve 
the auctioneer’s employment.  
 
Federal Rule of Bankruptcy Procedure 6005, moreover, requires the 
court to “fix the amount or rate of compensation” whenever the court 
authorizes the employment of an auctioneer.  Section 328(a) 
authorizes employment of a professional on any reasonable terms and 
conditions of employment.  Such reasonable terms include a fixed or 
percentage fee basis.  The court finds that the compensation sought 
is reasonable and will approve the application. 
 
 
 
17. 18-12091-A-7   IN RE: HONG MOUA 
    TMT-2 
 
    MOTION FOR COMPENSATION FOR TRUDI G. MANFREDO, CHAPTER 7 
    TRUSTEE(S) 
    1-22-2019  [87] 
 
    TRUDI MANFREDO/MV 
    PETER FEAR/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
No Ruling 
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18. 19-10099-A-7   IN RE: RENEE BYBEE 
     
 
    ORDER TO SHOW CAUSE - FAILURE TO PAY FEES 
    2-7-2019  [18] 
 
Final Ruling 
 
An amendment fee waiver order having been entered, ECF #23, this 
order to show cause is discharged.  
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